
 
 
Meeting:   Council Date:  21 February 2019 
 
Wards Affected:  All 
 
Report Title:  Replacement Vehicles 
 
Is the decision a key decision? Yes 
 
When does the decision need to be implemented?  ASAP 
 
Executive Lead Contact Details:  Derek Mills, Cllr.D.Mills@torbay.gov.uk 
 
Supporting Officer Contact Details:  Kevin Mowat, Interim Director of Place 01803 
208425, kevin.mowat@torbay.gov.uk and Ian Hartley, Service Manager Waste and 
Natural Environment, Tel: 208695, Email: Ian.Hartley@torbay.gov.uk 
 

 
1. Proposal and Introduction 
 
1.1 Most of the TOR2 fleet (in particular those vehicles associated with waste and 

recycling collections) is requiring very high cost maintenance in order to keep it 
functional.  This has resulted in long periods of downtime, contributing to the 
irregular and unreliable collections of waste and recycling during the first half of 
2018 and June/July 2017.   

 
1.2 The replacement of the kerbside sort vehicles and refuse collection vehicles 

(RCVs) needs to be prioritised so that the Council can ensure it can fulfil its 
statutory waste and recycling collection duties and provide residents with a reliable 
and consistent service. 

 
2. Reason for Proposal and associated financial commitments 
 
2.1 Torbay Council would need to replace most of the existing waste fleet in July 2020 

at the end of the current TOR2 contract. The takeover of the majority shareholding 
from Kier, which was scheduled for the end of 2018 is on hold pending further due 
diligence work.  

 
2.2 The Council needs to ensure that it can fulfil its statutory duty to collect waste from 

its residents in an effective manner. The purchase of new vehicles will provide for a 
more resilient fleet, which will better support regular collections of recycling and 
waste and also help to facilitate the improvement of the recycling rate to the target 
level, set by central government for all authorities, of 50% by 2020.  

 
2.3 This report makes reference to all the waste and street cleansing fleet but the focus 

is on the kerbside sort vehicles and refuse collection vehicles.  TOR2 will be 
granted use of the new vehicles under licence and they would be leased to them 
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until the end of the current contract term. TOR2 would be responsible for the 
running and maintenance of the new vehicles. This arrangement will need to be 
established and formalised prior to the ordering of the new vehicles.  

2.4 Once the TOR2 contract has come to an end in July 2020 the vehicles would 
continue to be funded by the operating entity and used by the authority for the 
remainder of their asset life. 

3. Recommendation(s) / Proposed Decision 
 
3.1 That the Council commits its immediate future to collecting recycling by the 

kerbside sort method as part of its statutory waste collection duty.  
 
3.2 That the Council proceeds with the staged replacement of the existing kerbside sort 

vehicles, with up to 11 more modern vehicles purchased in 2019 and the 
remaining, up to a total of 22, purchased in 2020; and that authority be delegated to 
the Interim Director of Place, in consultation with the Chief Finance Officer, Director 
of Corporate Services and the Deputy Mayor, to agree the detailed terms of the 
procurement, funding and lease arrangements for these vehicles. 

 
3.3 That the Council proceeds with the procurement of six new refuse collection 

vehicles for purchase in 2019 with the remaining requirements reviewed in 2020, 
and that authority be delegated to the Interim Director of Place, in consultation with 
the Chief Finance Officer, Director of Corporate Services and the Deputy Mayor, to 
agree the detailed terms of the procurement, funding and lease arrangements for 
these six new vehicles.  
 

3.4 That prudential borrowing of up to £4.5m be approved to support the procurement 
and purchase of the vehicles recommended in 3.2 and 3.3 above, on the following 
basis: 

 
(i) that TOR2 agree to lease the new vehicles, on terms to be agreed, for the 

remainder of the TOR2 contract and sign an appropriate agreement to lease 
prior to the Council placing any purchase order, and 

 
(ii) that the lease costs to TOR2 will, as a minimum, meet to Council’s cost of 

borrowing, as agreed by the Chief Finance Officer, during the remaining 
term of the TOR2 contract. 

 
 
Appendices 
 
None 
 
Background Documents 
 
WYG (White Young Green) Report on kerbside sort vehicles 
WRAP – Kerbside Recycling: Indicative Costs and Performance Report June 2008 
Options Appraisal 
 
  



 

 
Section 1:  Background Information 

 

 
1. 
 

 
What is the proposal / issue? 
 
All of the current fleet is at least eight years old as there has been little or no 
investment in the waste and recycling or street cleansing fleet. 
 
The proposal is to commit the Council’s immediate future to collecting 
recycling by the kerbside sort method as part of its statutory waste collection 
duty and to replace 22 kerbside sort vehicles, 10 refuse collection vehicles 
(RCVs) and four mechanical sweepers. This report will only focus on the 
decision to procure 22 kerbside sort vehicles and 6 RCVs, with the remaining 
vehicles being the subject of a separate Council decision. 

 
2.   

 
What is the current situation? 
 
Recycling and Waste 
 
The vehicles are frequently breaking down and maintenance costs are high, 
as are the levels of additional overtime required to undertake the current 
collection service, due to lost time. Consequently it can be seen that new 
vehicles would significantly reduce the running costs of the waste collection 
service.  
 
It is especially important that the kerbside sorting service is both regular and 
consistent so that recycling gains can be achieved, which could increase 
material income and reduce disposal costs.  
 
The frequent vehicle breakdowns mean the rounds for these vehicles and 
their services are often disrupted, especially for waste and recycling 
collections, increasing overtime and performance penalties due to late 
service completion and significant complaints from residents.  The major 
disruption to recycling collections experienced during June and July 2017 
and the first half of 2018 are likely to be experienced again in the future, 
unless the fleet is modernised. 
 
Disruption to recycling collections has resulted in a high number of residents 
no longer separating their waste for recycling, increasing the amount of 
residual waste that is collected which impacts on the disposal budget. This 
continual disruption also makes it more difficult to encourage residents to 
recycle more when they cannot rely on a regular collection service. If food 
waste is left on the highway for up to three weeks (as it has been, both this 
year and last year), maggots and vermin cause a nuisance and possible 
environmental issues.  
A consequent impact on the recycling rate is anticipated during 2018/19, 
which is illustrated by a 2% drop in the first half year’s performance 
compared to the same period last year.   
 



The expected maintenance on the 22 new kerbside sort vehicles is £4,700 
per vehicle, per annum and the 6 RCV’s £5,400 per vehicle, per annum, 
these costs also include labour.  The table below illustrates the annual 
savings on vehicle maintenance that could be achieved through fleet 
replacement.   
 

 Total 
Current 
Maintenance 
cost 

Anticipated New 
Fleet Maintenance 
cost 

Net Maintenance 
saving 

Kerbside Sort 
Vehicles x 22 

£231,000 £103,400  

RCVs x 10 £192,000 £54,000  

Total £423,000 £157,400 £265,600 

 
Further, the current kerbside recycling vehicles do not have enough capacity 
and are limited as to how well they can compact materials. Consequently 
they have to return to the depot to tip their loads more frequently (up to three 
times a day) and this would be reduced using a modern vehicle. More and 
more cardboard is being presented, mainly due to internet shopping trends. 
This has had implications on the efficiency of the existing recycling collection 
rounds.   
 
Evidence from a trial of an alternative vehicle, has proven that, due to holding 
more recycling material and having an on-board cardboard compactor, the 
vehicle returned less often to the depot to unload. During the trial, on many 
days, the whole round was completed without having to return to tip until the 
end of the day. On average, in the trials undertaken with the modern 
vehicles, they reduced travelling by up to a third giving the potential to reduce 
both fuel and overtime costs by 33%. 
 
With efficient management of this service, even allowing for the 
lease/borrowing costs of the new vehicles, there should be a net gain to the 
Council’s waste collection and disposal budgets. 
 
Street Sweeping 
 
The street cleansing vehicles are currently no longer fit for purpose due to 

their age and maintenance problems. The current vehicles are seven years 

old and their effective operating life is estimated at five years. All three have 

now been removed from operation as they are no longer economical to 

repair. Additionally the larger street cleansing vehicles are both 11 years old.  

Due to the prolonged times that these old vehicles are off the road due to 

breakdowns and maintenance, extra costs are being incurred by TOR2 due 

to the need to hire in replacement vehicles.  

Street cleansing vehicles will be always be required, so there is not a risk 
that going forward they will be surplus to requirements. This report does not 
address the replacement of these street sweeping vehicles but the details 
are provided for background information.  
 
 



 
3. 

 
What options have been considered? 
 
Maintain the current recycling system and replace the vehicles 
Torbay Council needs to ensure that it can fulfil its statutory duty to collect 
waste from its residents in an effective manner.  
 
WYG (White Young Green) consultants were commissioned to give an 
opinion as to the number of vehicles that should be deployed for the kerbside 
collection of dry recyclables and food. Their findings, which are supported by 
evidence gathered from other nearby local authorities, are that the 
methodology of waste and recycling collections in Torbay does not need to 
fundamentally change. Therefore residual waste would be collected 
fortnightly by RCV’s and dry recycling and food waste will continue to be 
collected weekly using kerbside sort vehicles. Other neighbouring councils 
have made a similar commitment to this methodology, albeit that there are 
slight variations in each locality. 
 
A review of town centre properties and flats that have a weekly collection of 
both residual waste and recycling, due to limited storage area will be 
undertaken in the near future at the end of the existing contract or sooner by 
agreement with TOR2. 
 
The purchase of new vehicles will provide for a more resilient fleet, which will 
better support regular collections of recycling and waste and also help to 
facilitate the improvement of the recycling rate to the target level, set by 
central government for all authorities, of 50% by 2020. Such investment will 
also help contribute to the South West Devon Waste Partnership projection 
of a combined 50% recycling rate by 2020 as part of the business case 
submitted to DEFRA as a condition of the PFI funding for Energy from Waste 
Plant (EfW). 
 
The replacement of the current kerbside sort vehicles by more modern, 
efficient and fit for purpose kerbside sort vehicles will lead to improved 
efficiencies due to a reduction in maintenance costs and collection times.  
This will be alongside increased capacity to carry greater volumes of 
recycling, which reduces the time travelling to and from the depot to unload 
materials. These vehicles also allow quicker unloading and reduced fork lift 
operations as the only stillage (compartment) that has to be unloaded is the 
food compartment. 

The replacement of the kerbside sort vehicles and RCVs needs to be 
prioritised so that the Council can ensure it can fulfil its statutory waste and 
recycling collection duties and provide residents with a reliable and 
consistent service. 
 
Without replacing the RCVs there is little chance to expand the commercial 
waste and recycling collection operation or to offer a chargeable garden 
waste collection service, both of which could increase income to the Council. 
Garden waste collection could also reduce the amount of waste disposed of 
at the Energy from Waste Plant (EfW) resulting in savings to the Council’s 
disposal budget. 



 
No change – Maintain the current recycling system and not replace the 
vehicles 
 
As stated above, it is recommended that the methodology for waste and 
recycling collections does not need to change. 
 
The Council could determine not to replace the vehicles at this stage.  
However, the lack of capital funding on the waste plant and vehicles over the 
past eight years means that most of the fleet is requiring very high cost 
maintenance in order to keep it functional.  This results in very high periods 
of downtime which has contributed to the irregular and unreliable collections 
of waste and recycling during the first half of 2018 and in June/July 2017. 
 
As the majority shareholder Kier would be expected to make decisions to 
invest in new vehicles.  However, such investment is most unlikely given that 
less than two years remain on the contract, there is no expectation that the 
contract would be extended and Kier are understood to be withdrawing from 
the waste sector.  
 
Discussions with potential suppliers would indicate that a delayed decision 
could result in significant lead time for the delivery of new vehicles due to 
sizeable orders from other clients and an order book that exceeds production 
capacity.   
 
Change the collection methodology in Torbay 
 
Changing the collection methodology has been considered and reviewed 
over many months.  The only other realistic alternative option would be a 
move back to twin bin fortnightly co-mingled collection.  
 
This is similar to the collection method employed prior to the formation of 
TOR2 where one week residual waste is collected and the consecutive week 
dry recyclable material is collected. Whilst the co-mingled method uses less 
resource in plant and staffing, which would reduce operational costs, these 
savings would be negated because the Council would have to send the 
recycled materials to a Recycling Centre and pay a gate fee.  Furthermore 
the income from the recycled material would be lost to the operator of the 
Recycling Centre.  
 
This option would still require the purchase of new vehicles together with 
other infrastructure (such as additional bins). 
 
In summary a reversion to the previous waste collection methodology would 
provide the Council with a more expensive waste collection system. 
 

 

 

 

 



 
4. 

 
How does this proposal support the ambitions, principles and delivery 
of the Corporate Plan? 
 
If there is a complete failure of the waste fleet due to age related issues then 
the Authority cannot deliver its statutory duties for waste and recycling 
collections and street cleansing. 
 
It is essential at this stage to consider the future of the fleet and plant and to 
establish a robust vehicle replacement strategy for the medium to long term 
to ensure that services are not adversely affected by an ageing fleet and end 
of life plant. 
 
It does fit in with promoting healthy lifestyles in Torbay as ensuring waste is 
collected on time eliminates the risk of environmental issues caused by 
weeks of uncollected waste which has been the case recently, especially 
with food waste. 
 
Not replacing the fleet will lead to ever increasing maintenance costs and 
spiralling overtime, and the increasing risk of collection rounds falling behind 
once again with the inevitable flood of calls and complaints, further damaging 
the reputation of both TOR2 and Torbay Council. 
 
The fleet needs to be future proofed to allow for changes in material trend 
changes, collection frequency changes and the growth in household 
numbers. It will also future proof the Council to any future alignment/mergers 
with neighbouring authorities. It was announced on the 19th December 2018 
that FCC Environment won the tender for the joint waste and recycling 
service between West Devon and South Hams District Councils, so all 
surrounding districts including, Teignbridge and East Devon will from 1st April 
2019 be committed to single pass kerbside sort collections, including food 
waste. 
 
Several neighbouring local authorities currently utilise more modern vehicles 
to achieve very high recycling rates, ranging from 50% to 60% compared to 
Torbay’s 42%. This is not completely due to the vehicles and changing the 
fleet will not lead to a corresponding change in our position.  However, it will 
provide an opportunity for our staff and residents to make a step change 
towards meeting our recycling targets and should deliver with it significant 
cost savings and operational efficiency.  This will enable TOR2 and Torbay 
Council to proactively promote and encourage participation in recycling, from 
a position in which they can be confident in delivering a reliable and efficient 
collection service. 
 
To enable the full potential of these vehicles to be realised, consideration of 
how residents are asked to present their recycling for collection should also 
be considered.  Renewed labelling of recycling boxes and provision of an 
additional reusable bag for cardboard would help to reduce the time that 
collection crews spend sorting the materials, enabling the full benefit of 
increased efficiencies due to fleet replacement to be realised. 
 



This fits in well with working towards a prosperous Torbay, because the more 
that is recycled, the less is disposed of, helping to reduce the budget deficit 
significantly. 
 
 

 
5. 

 
How does this proposal contribute towards the Council’s 
responsibilities as corporate parents? 
 
N\A  
 

 
6. 

 
How does this proposal tackle deprivation? 
 
N\A  
 

7. How does this proposal tackle inequalities? 
 
N\A  
 

8. How does the proposal impact on people with learning disabilities? 
 
N\A  
 

 
9. 

 
Who will be affected by this proposal and who do you need to consult 
with? 
 
All residents of Torbay will be positively impacted by this proposal as they will 
receive a more reliable cost effective service. As it is not proposed that the 
format of the service they receive will significantly change, consultation will 
not be required. 
 

10. How will you propose to consult? 
 
N\A  
 

 

 
Section 2:  Implications and Impact Assessment 

 

 
11. 
 

 
What are the financial and legal implications? 
 
Capital investment is required to purchase 22 new kerbside sort vehicles and 
up to 10 refuse collection vehicles (RCVs). Initially it is proposed that 11 
kerbside sort vehicles and 6 RCVs are purchased in 2019 with the remaining 
vehicles ordered for delivery in 2020. The need to replace a further 4 RCVs 
will be kept under review but these vehicles are readily available to hire if 
urgently required. 



The cost of replacing 22 kerbside sort vehicles and 6 RCVs is approximately 
£4.5m. 

At the current prudential borrowing rate and with an average asset life of 8 
years, an additional revenue contribution of circa £607k per annum will be 
required to service the loan (circa £311k in 2019 with only 11 kerbside sort 
vehicles).  

TOR2 will be granted use of the new vehicles under licence and they would 
be leased to them until the end of the current contract term. TOR2 would be 
responsible for the running and maintenance of the new vehicles. This 
arrangement will need to be established and formalised prior to the ordering 
of the new vehicles. TOR2 will need to sign an agreement to lease. 

Once the TOR2 contract has come to an end in July 2020 the vehicles would 
continue to be funded by the operating entity and used by the authority for 
the remainder of their asset life.  

 
12.   

 
What are the risks? 
 
If the new vehicles are not purchased there is a risk that the authority will not 
be able to fulfil its statutory duty as a Waste Collection Authority as the 
current fleet is unlikely to be maintained in a roadworthy or operational 
condition for much longer. 
 
Timing is essential as the kerbside sort vehicles will be in great demand with 
a number of local authorities currently out to tender for kerbside sort with a 
start date of April 2020.  
 
The solution to the service failure issue in 2018 was a temporary return to the 
co-mingled solution in order to catch up on the missed collections and this 
was achieved at a significant additional cost to the contractor. This cost 
would rest with Torbay Council if the service fails and needs to be urgently 
recovered, post July 2020.  
 

 
13. 

 
Public Services Value  (Social Value) Act 2012  
 
The Procurement team are assisting getting the ESPO framework fit for 
purpose, so that timeframes can be achieved and best value is assured, if 
this proposal is agreed. 
 

 
14. 

 
What evidence / data / research have you gathered in relation to this 
proposal? 
 
Report commissioned from WYG is available as a background document. 
 
 
 
 



 
15. 

 
What are key findings from the consultation you have carried out? 
 
N/A 
 

 
16. 
 

 
Amendments to Proposal / Mitigating Actions 
 
N/A 
 

 

 
 



 
Equality Impacts  
 

17. Identify the potential positive and negative impacts on specific groups 

 

 Positive Impact Negative Impact & Mitigating 
Actions 

Neutral Impact 

Older or younger people 
 

  There is no differential impact 

People with caring 
Responsibilities 
 

  There is no differential impact 

People with a disability 
 

  There is no differential impact 

Women or men 
 

  There is no differential impact 

People who are black or 
from a minority ethnic 
background (BME) (Please 
note Gypsies / Roma are 
within this community) 

 

  There is no differential impact 

Religion or belief (including 
lack of belief) 
 

  There is no differential impact 

People who are lesbian, 
gay or bisexual 
 

  There is no differential impact 

People who are 
transgendered 
 

  There is no differential impact 

People who are in a 
marriage or civil partnership 
 

  There is no differential impact 

Women who are pregnant / 
on maternity leave 

 

  There is no differential impact 



Socio-economic impacts 
(Including impact on child 
poverty issues and 
deprivation) 

 

  There is no differential impact 

Public Health impacts (How 
will your proposal impact on 
the general health of the 
population of Torbay) 

 

More reliable collections will result 
in cleaner streets and improved 
local environmental quality. 

  

16 Cumulative Impacts – 
Council wide 
(proposed changes 
elsewhere which might 
worsen the impacts 
identified above) 
 

Ongoing proposal to acquire Kier’s 80% share of TOR2 with further due diligence currently being 
undertaken. 
 
 

17 Cumulative Impacts – 
Other public services 
(proposed changes 
elsewhere which might 
worsen the impacts 
identified above) 

N\A 

 
 


